UINTAH TRANSPORTATION SPECIAL SERVICE DISTRICT
BOARD OF DIRECTOR MEETING
April 22, 2025 - Starting at 7 p.m.
Uintah County Commission Large Conference Room
152 E 100 N, Vernal, UT 84078
ATTENDING
Board Members: Shawn Labrum, Bob Leake, Ryan Cook, Mark Raymond, Sonja Norton
Additional Attendees: Jon Stearmer (Kunz), Bryan Meier (Sunrise Engineering), Troy D. Ostler (CIVCO), Kurtis Shawcroft, Bart Jensen (Jones & DeMille), Julie Joy-Hundley
Minutes recorded and written by Administrative Assistant Julie Joy-Hundley

AGENDA
Shawn called to meeting to order – 7:00pm 
Prayer by Mark Raymond 
Pledge of Allegiance by All

1. Approval Meeting Minutes from previous meeting 3/11/2025
· Shawn Labrum calls for approval of the minutes from the previous meeting held on March 11, 2025. - Sonja motioned to approve, Bob seconded. Roll call vote- Raymond aye, Labrum aye Norton aye, Leake aye, and Cook aye. Unanimous.   
2.  Approve Expenditures from March 2025

· Shawn Labrum asks to approve the expenditures for March 2025, with Julie Joy-Hundley providing a detailed breakdown of the expenses.
· The total expenditures for March 2025 are $2,700.87, Bob motioned to approve, Mark seconded. Roll call vote - Raymond aye, Labrum aye Norton aye, Leake aye, and Cook aye. Unanimous.  
3. Follow up / Discuss Asset Transfer Agreement 
· Jon Stearmer provides an update on the asset transfer agreement, noting that there has been little progress since the last meeting.
· Jon suggests scheduling a joint work session meeting in May to try to resolve the issues.
· Sonja Norton mentions that USSD1 has scheduled a work session on May 7 to discuss the budget and building, and the asset transfer agreement is also on the agenda.
· The board discusses the possibility of joining USSD1's work session to address the asset transfer agreement and advises all are available to attend on the 7th. 
· Shawn Labrum instructs Julie to contact USSD1 to confirm their availability for a joint work session meeting.
4.  Follow up / Discuss Email and Domain Management
· Jon Stearmer reports that the contract for email services with the state of Utah has been signed, and the emails will be archived for USSD1.
· Julie Joy-Hundley confirms that the contract is signed but no emails have been given to the board members yet.
· Jon Stearmer explains the process of transferring transportation emails from USSD1 to UTSSD. Confirms any emails which are not transferred would need to be granted GRAMA access from USSD1, otherwise requests would be permitted from UTSSD for anything in the archives on file. 
· Sonja Norton mentions confusion about an email assigned to her, which Jon Stearmer clarifies was a phantom email and will not be transferred to the new domain. 
· The board ratifies the chair's signature on the email contract with the state of Utah. Bob motioned to ratify the chair signature for the contract, Mark 2nd Roll call vote - Raymond aye, Labrum aye Norton aye, Leake aye, and Cook aye. Unanimous.
5. Follow up / Discuss RFP and RFQ Process including a contract with an engineering firm
· Shawn Labrum hands over the discussion on the RFP and RFQ process to Jon Stearmer.
· Jon Stearmer explains the current process and suggests continuing with a pre-approved pool of engineers for future projects.
· The board agrees with the pool process for future projects and will revisit the draft created by Jon Stearmer at the next meeting.
6. Purchase of a Vehicle for UTSSD Use
· Shawn Labrum proposes the purchase of a vehicle for UTSSD use, citing the need for transportation for the board and potential liability issues with using personal vehicles for UTSSD purposes. 
· Bob Leake suggests reimbursing for vehicle usage first to see if usage trends justify the purchase.
· Shawn Labrum and Ryan Cook support the purchase, while Bob Leake and Sonja Norton prefer waiting to see the cost of reimbursements, Sonja also mentions the reimbursement process isn’t as clean as vehicle purchase but also has concerns of the cost. Mark doesn’t mind processing reimbursements. 
· The board decides to track the usage and reimbursements for a few months before making a final decision on the vehicle purchase. The board would like to make the most cost-efficient decision while also taking into consideration the growing needing to support UTSSD’s needs. 
7. Discuss 7500 East Uintah County Project Update
· Bryan Meier (Sunrise Engineering) provides a history of the project – December 2017 this project was turned in for a joint highway reimbursement and was awarded at that time.  COVID hit and because of funding shortages and skyrocketing cost it was paused.  In 2023 it went back on the join highway project list and Sunrise Engineering was awarded the design contract.  The project is funded by UDOT to a great extent and goes through tribal lands which required a new Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) with the tribe.  Sunrise was asked to halt everything on the project until UDOT was complete with MOU requirements, which took about a year.  Sunrise reengaged in the Fall of 2024.  To compensate for the cost increase from 2017 to now they are considering options to reduce the scope of the project.  One consideration would be to use a cement treated base which is mixing the cement into the untreated base course and the asphalt to provide a super strength in the base.  So instead of hauling everything out, it’s left there and built at the same elevation that exists.  In this design they plan to do a highly modified hotness mix asphalt, so it’s not just HMA, it’s highly modified HMA.  This is a better material for roads, more robust, better for heavy and high traffic areas.  This product has better strength, better flexibility for cracking.  It is more expensive, about 15% more than regular HMA, but anticipated to provide 50% additional life span. 
· The project includes a total estimated cost of $3,865,000. There is a 25% increase since 2017 for this project. 
· Sonja is asking what has already been paid for by USSD1 for the design. Bryan and Troy Ostler advised contacting Larry Montoya with UDOT for exact project figures. 
· The board discusses the projected impact of the forthcoming railroad project on the road's traffic and the need for a stronger pavement design.
· Troy Ostler (Civco Engineering) and Bart Jensen (Jones & DeMille) provide additional information on the performance and cost of highly modified HMA, including thickness used in other locations (Port of Entry in St George & Spanish Fork highway 6) with a heavy traffic load of semi-trucks.   The projection is a 50% better life with use of going from HMA to SMA, that is a stone matrix.  Going from SMA to highly modified HMA you're looking at 100-fold improvement in product durability.  By increasing the spend by 15% the durability and longevity is substantially increased. 
· The board agrees to consider a thicker pavement design and highly modified HMA to accommodate future traffic increases and increase the longevity of the road. 
· Bryan Meier will bring a recommendation to the board at the next board meeting using an estimate of 50% of future traffic growth and use of the highly modified HMA product. 
8. Discuss Red Wash Road
· Bart Jensen (Jones & DeMille) provided a project recap of Red Wash Road project.  The project includes replacing culverts and adding guardrails, with a total estimated cost of $1,200,000.
· Bart explains the Red Wash Road project, which was approved by the previous board and submitted to CIB in early 2022. The project spans 4.5 miles from Highway 40 in Jensen to the Bonanza highway, finishing the last section of the road. The road is currently too narrow and in severe disrepair, requiring upgrades to meet national standards. To avoid environmental permits and stream stabilization, the design shifts the road into the hill, requiring additional right-of-way from BLM.
· Bart discusses the environmental stipulations due to wildlife, including yellow-billed cuckoos and migratory birds, which dictate specific timelines for work.
· The project is currently at a 90% plan stage, awaiting final information from the US Fish and Wildlife Service.
· The budget for the project was initially $8,532,000, but inflation has caused cost updates.
· [bookmark: _Int_HvACXwGa]Funding includes $3 million from the district, $2 million from B road funds, and a $3,532,000 grant from CIB.
· Bart mentions the potential for winter construction to avoid environmental sensitive areas and the interest from contractors in doing earthwork during the winter.
· The construction start is planned for the fall, with final plans and specifications being prepared.
· The project has been delayed due to the right-of-way process with BLM and environmental considerations.
· Bart will bring updated cost estimate at the next board meeting, aiming to finalize plans and go out to bid.
9. Website Update and Hosting Agreement
· Bart Jensen (Jones & DeMille) provides an update on the district's website, which was initially hosted by the district and picked back up after the district dissolved into USSD1 and now needs to be activated/updated for UTSSD. 
· The website was updated with new content and links, and the board is asked to review the content for accuracy.
· The website will automatically update meeting information from the Utah public notice website.
· Planning to review the boards feedback at the next board meeting and moving the site to public.
10. Lease Agreement for New Admin Office
· Jon Stearmer introduces the review of the lease agreement for the new admin office, which is based on a standard contract used for other tenants.
· The lease is for 252 square feet at a rate of $13.93 per square foot, totaling $300 per month.
· The lease includes an escalation clause starting in January, but the board discusses the possibility of negotiating this due to the mid-year start.
· The board votes to sign the lease, Shawn motioned to sign the lease and Mark 2nd - Roll call vote Raymond aye, Labrum aye Norton aye, Leake aye, and Cook aye. Unanimous.   

Closed Session 
· Sonja motioned to go into closed session for the purpose of discussing the character, professional competence, or physical or mental health of an individual and then adjourn returning into open session. Roll call vote Raymond aye, Labrum aye Norton aye, Leake aye, and Cook aye. Unanimous.   

Independence Road Project Bids

· Reopen session – Shawn opened the session after considerable amount of time in review of the proposals for the Independence Road Project. 
· Jon discussed the findings of the scoring of the bids received for the Independence Rd project.  The award goes to the highest scoring firm and the lowest cost amount.  - Jones & DeMille
· Ryan motioned to award the project to Jones & DeMille and Mark seconded. Roll call vote Raymond aye, Labrum aye Norton aye, and Cook aye. -   Leake abstained

Meeting adjourned – 9:50pm 


